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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 10, 2018 

 

MINUTES 

 CHAIRMAN ROBERT SALKA, called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek & Matthew O’Keefe 

 Alternates: Ryan Rogers 

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner    

    

 Absent: Joseph LaPorte & Joseph Pugliese, Commissioners 

   Ron Bohigian Alternate 

 

 The Chair seated Alternate Ryan Rogers for Joseph Pugliese for 

this evening’s meeting.  A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Vice Chairman Jeffrey Gworek explained the procedure to be 

followed in the presentation of an appeal and advised should their 

appeal be approved they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as 

they receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  

You have one year to begin the project. 

 Mr. Gworek further explained this is a super majority vote board 

and you need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved.  

As we are short of the normal five members, so you will need four yes 

votes.  You do have the right to continue the public hearing to the 

next meeting if you are not sure you will get the four yes vote.  It 

is your right. 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal.  So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 
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ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes of the previous 

meeting.   Mr. Gworek seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice 

vote.  

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6341A, application of JC Customs for a 5.6’ side 

yard setback variance for garage addition under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 1131 West Center Street, property of Mark 

J. Palmieri, in an R-20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the representative please step to the 

microphone and state your name and address for the record, please? 

 JUSTIN CYME (sp):  Good evening, guys.  Justin Cyme (sp) 1141 

West Center Street Extension. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 SPEAKER:  Um, I’m under the impression that I have to have 

hardships for the 6.5 feet that I’m asking for. 

 From what I understand, I’m looking at the revised that I have 

here and it was last revised in 2007, but maybe prior to 2007 it used 

to be 15-foot side yards. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can you speak into the mike?  It would be helpful. 

 SPEAKER:  Maybe prior to 2007 it was 15-foot side yard setbacks 

and now it is 20.  So, I don’t know that I would still need a 1.5 

foot. I would be asking for a 1.5 instead of 6.5 feet. 

 And, uh, I have the frontage on the lots now are 105 feet.  At 

one point in time they were supposed to be 125 feet.  I would need a 

variance at that point. 

 And, uh, the other hardship I guess I would have is the existing 

garage now, it is a single, one car, garage.  About 18 feet wide. I’m 

sorry.  It’s about 10 feet wide.  There is a chimney, a fireplace that 

protrudes into the garage now.  So, I would need a little bit more 

room to accommodate the two vehicles I’m trying to get in there for 

the winter.   

 The family has just adopted a baby. They don’t really want to be 

brining the baby in and out of the house from the driveway.  They’d 

rather go through the garage.  Two vehicles, two small vehicles. 
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 That’s about all I’ve got. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 SPEAKER:  I’d like to build a garage. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do you have any additional drawings basically front 

on, the side profile? 

 SPEAKER:  I actually do.  I have a blueprint with me. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay.  Love to see that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Very helpful. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 SPEAKER:  The drawings actually, I’m sorry.  The drawings do 

state that it’s --- the garage would be finished 27 feet.  That would 

be adding an additional 2 feet to the variance I’m asking for. 

 That was something that was bounced back and forth between the 

architect and I.   It just needs to be changed on the draft. 

 Whom do I give it to? 

 THE CHAIR: Can we see that, please? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Can we keep this as part of the record? 

 SPEAKER:  Absolutely, yes. I have a few more in my truck if you 

need more. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  While we are looking there, what about the hedges 

to the right of the house as you look at the house?  Will they be 

staying? 

 SPEAKER:  Uh, some of them probably will be removed.  Um, in this 

area here (indicting on the screen).  I don’t know if you can see it. 

 Um, just because they are wider hemlocks.  If we take the 

hemlocks out to give privacy between Mark and John’s and Bill’s other 

house, we are going to do a white vinyl fence to make it look nice.  

Anything that is taken out will be replaced with some kind of a 

privacy buffer that will look nice. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Would you mind if we added that if we get to the 

point in stipulations that some kind of buffer, vinyl fence or 

arborvitaes be placed? 

 SPEAKER:  Absolutely.  Absolutely. 

 THE CHAIR:  Which --- I’m sorry. Go ahead. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  How big is the garage going to be? 

 SPEAKER:  The new addition, the new garage? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yes.  The dimensions of it. 

 SPEAKER:  Well, the dimensions would be, if given the 6.5 feet 

would be 25 feet, I believe, on that print. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   How wide would it be? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Yah, 25. 

 It says 27 but less – 

 SPEAKER:  Correct, correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are you taking off the existing garage? 

 (Pause, pause) 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chair, I think he’s adding 11 feet to it.  So, 

it shows 14 feet wide now. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, part of the problem I have is I don’t now how 

much of a variance he is actually asking for.  You’ve got a 

handwritten sketch that says 6.5 feet, but the existing structure is 

23.5 feet from the side yard.  And, if you are adding 14 feet, then 

you are closer to 9 feet.  So, we really don’t know how big it is 

without plotting it on a survey. 

 Are you taking off the existing garage? 

 SPEAKER:  No, I’m not taking --- no.  Just the --- what would be 

– 

 MR. O’KEEFE: (Interjecting) How much are you adding to it? 

 SPEAKER:  I would be adding 10 feet to the --- 11 feet to the 

existing structure. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  So, if you are adding 11 feet to the 

existing structure and the existing structure is 23.5 feet from the 

side yard, then you are going to be 12.5 feet from the existing side 

yard.  So, you are looking for a – a much larger variance. 

 MR. GWOERK:  It would be 7.5 feet variance instead of 6.5.  

 Is that accurate, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   When we did the numbers, it didn’t come out like 

that.  So, keep in mind that he’s is 23.5 now. Right?   So, he gets a 

credit.    

 SPEAKER:  I had 3.5 feet to work with. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  So, you subtract that from however far he is going 

to be. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Then you are 8.5 feet. 

 THE CHAIR:  You are looking at a variance of --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Now, is this plot plan an A-2 survey or is this a 

Class D survey?   Because there is nothing on this to indicate what 

the dimensions actually are. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: It’s done by a licensed surveyor but I am not sure 

to what degree it was depicted. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, it was one in 1971.  There is not a 

certification that it is substantially correct.  In 1971, it would 

probably be a Class D which means that actual measurements may not 

have been taken. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Have you staked the property recently? 

 SPEAKER:  No, I have not.   I’ve --- no.  I don’t believe so.  If 

it was staked, it would have been when Bill or Bob went for his pool.  

It would have been staked then and I don’t believe it was. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean my major concern is not adding the garage 

but where you actually are adding the garage and where is it going to 

be in relation to the boundary. 

 SPEAKER:  Well, I have 3.5 feet and I’m asking for --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you are going to have to get a survey for a 

building permit anyway, so it might be better to get it now. 

 SPEAKER:  I don’t know if the building permit would need a 

survey.   As a matter of fact, I don’t believe that the building 

permit would. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, you will before you can put a foundation.  

Won’t they? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Not necessarily. 

 SPEAKER:  Not necessarily, I don’ believe so. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  As long as they stake it out. 

 (Everyone speaking at the same time.) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How do you stake it out if you don’t know where the 

boundary is? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  They would go off the existing house.  They would 

refer to whatever plot plans they have. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  But if the existing house were not 23.5 feet, if 

the existing house was say 16.5 feet, then he’s going to be almost 

over to the boundary line and we don’t know that. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yah.  I can – this will verify it and it will give 

you a good idea of where it is.  Measure it. 

 (Adjustments to the mapping on the screen.) 

 (Pause) 

 MR. GWOREK:  Would it be better to switch to the GIS instead of 

the aerial because of the shadows? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It doesn’t matter.  If you go on a different year 

the shadows might be different. 

 MR. GWOREK:  What about the basement, though? 

 (Pause) 

 Because the basement won’t have any of the shadows.  Just going 

to be an outline of the building. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: (Inaudible comments) but we can check, sure. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  I guess one of the concerns is if the variance is 

more than 6.5 feet which he’s asking for on the application, we can’t 

even deal with it this evening.  We’d have to change it.  We can make 

I smaller, but we can’t make it larger.  That’s what has been 

published in the permanent record. 

 SPEAKER:  Right.  It’s 6.5 feet with the 3.5 that I’m given would 

be 10 feet.  So, if I was to go 10 feet off the existing structure, it 

wouldn’t be any more than what the variance --- or it wouldn’t be any 

more than what the side yard is stating on these records here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What I’m saying is, I think you are asking for a 

side yard variance. 

 SPEAKER: Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We want to know where your house is in relation to 

the side yard.   An assessor’s map is not considered to be an accurate 

map.  An A-2 survey would be an accurate map. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  All right. We’d have to get --- Mr. Chairman?  

We’d have to get a blow up of that map to see if there were any other 

legends on it.  It may have been cut off.  To see what degree of 

accuracy it was. So, we’ll look in the building department to see if 

they have one if he decides to agree with a continuance. 
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 MR. GWOREK:  I don’t think we have to force him to get a complete 

A-2 survey.  Just measurements from the house to that property 

boundary. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Just stake the one boundary.  You don’t have to do 

the whole thing because there’s nothing going on in the back and 

there’s nothing on the side.  But to stake the property line to 

measure to it. 

 MR. GWOREK: I’d feel much more comfortable because if you pour 

the foundation and zoning enforcement or somebody tries to sign off on 

it and you’re closer than the variance we gave you, then you would be 

forced to dig up that foundation or remove it. 

 So, I’d feel more comfortable with an A-2 survey on that property 

boundary. 

 SPEAKER:  Just on that single, the single property line? 

 MR. GWOREK: Yup. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Basically, you shoot the boundary line from back to 

front and then from the house to the boundary. 

 SPEAKER:  From the house to the boundary. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just on that one line.  We don’t need the front or 

the back or the side because you’re not doing anything on either side. 

 SPEAKER:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But if you can get a surveyor to do that --- that’s 

actually a better protection for you. 

 SPEAKER:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Because if you were to put the foundation up and 

build a structure on it and somebody moved in next door and they 

thought you were too close and they went down to the building records 

and they got a survey of their property and said well you are only 6 

feet from ours, um, they could tell you to take it down. 

 SPEAKER:  Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, I agree with all of that.   So, if you have 

the house and the side yard that’s shown on this side, the separation, 

and the 23.5 --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE: (Interjecting) Yah, I think we are looking at the 

easterly boundary which would be to the right of the house as you are 

facing the house.  And, then from the front and the back corner to 

that boundary. 

 SPEAKER:  Right. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right.  But if you just mathematically add up what 

is shown as the width of the house and then the width of the existing 

garage and the side yards and this side yard, it adds up to the 

frontage.  So, it is the same as the rear lot so it is pretty much a 

rectangle. 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s the desire of the board? 

 MR. GWOREK:  The only thing that --- you know, it’s great to see 

the drawing.  But if we decide to continue it, would you be able to 

make --- I know you said 11 feet, but the 11 feet would mean a 7.5 

side yard variance, correct?  That’s what we decided?   

 MR. LAVALLEE: If it is 10 feet, do you know what this --- Mr. 

Chairman, if I may? 

 Do you know what this distance is?  This line?  Is that 10 feet? 

 (Undertone comments) 

 SPEAKER:  Ten feet.  It is 10 feet off of the side of the 

existing garage now.   That is 10 feet and not 11. 

 MR. GWOREK:  So instead of the 27, you are talking 24 feet wide 

the garage would be. 

 SPEAKER:  Fourteen and ten, 24. Correct. 

 MR. GWOREK: I’d like to see it revised on the map or on the 

drawing.  Just so we can include that as accurate for the public 

record. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, what you need to do is change the drawing, as 

well.  Okay? 

 SPEAKER:  That was just a preliminary drawing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 SPEAKER:  I had it with me.    

 THE CHAIR:  And, if you have any questions, you can work with 

Dave. 

 SPEAKER:  Of course. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay? 

 SPEAKER:  Of course. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can I have a motion to continue the public hearing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, moved. 

 MR. ROGERS:  Second. 
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 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  Hopefully, we will see you at the next meeting. 

 SPEAKER:  I have to wait until the next meeting? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yup.   

 Two weeks.  It will be two weeks. 

 SPEAKER:  Oh, I thought another month. 

 I need some outside customers. 

 (Chuckles) 

 THE CHAIR: We’ll give you these back. 

 SPEAKER:  All right, guys.  Thank you very much. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 SPEAKER:  Dave, contact you as soon as I get it?   

 Do we still want the side yard?  I’m sorry.  Do we still need 

that staked?  Or do you just need the revision on the plan. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No. The easterly side yard and the distance from 

the proposed structure to the side yard. 

 SPEAKER:  So, it does need to be surveyed? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yes. What you may find is you may have to amend your 

application when you survey it. 

 SPEAKER:  Or, I have more room than I need. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, not if you have more than you need. The bottom 

line is if it is greater than what you have proposed in here. 

 SPEAKER:  Right, right.  I’m sorry. 

 THE CHAIR:   We’ll have to repost it. 

 SPEAKER:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, the sooner you do that, it’s got to be what, two 

weeks, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  To readvertise? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Three weeks. 

 THE CHAIR:  Three weeks?  So, if it changes then we will not be 

able to meet at the next meeting, correct? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right.  But I’m pretty confident --- I know Russ’s 

work.  Pretty confident. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Well, work with Dave. 

 Thank you. 

 SPEAKER:  Thank you. 
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 B. APPEAL #6342A, application of Lisa Orzech for a special 

exception to allow a family flock of chickens (5) under Sections 3-

01.31B & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 145 Edgewood Circle, 

property of Lisa A & Michael R. Orzech, in an R-20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the owner or representative please state their 

name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. ORZECH:  Mike Orzech, 145 Edgewood Circle. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. ORZECH:  And, we’d like to get chickens.  We are going to get 

a 4 foot by 6-foot chicken coup and uh, that’s it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are you aware of the regulations?  You are looking 

to have hens, is that correct? 

 MR. ORZECH:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, no roosters. 

 MR. ORZECH:  No roosters, no. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you will be at least 30 feet from any boundary 

is that correct? 

 MR. ORZECH:  Yup.  We measured it out. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  On hundred feet from the street line? 

 MR. ORZECH: Yup, correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What about an enclosure?  Will there be an 

enclosure in addition to that? 

 MR. ORZECH:  Uh, it is just going to be stand alone.  We’re just 

going to buy the chicken coup from, I think, Best Built Sheds, I 

believe.  So, it will be stand alone. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right, but will there be any place for the chickens 

other than the four by six to --- 

 MR. ORZECH:  We’ll have a little fenced in area. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And what size would that be? 

 MR. ORZECH:  I’ll say a 10-foot diameter. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, you are saying 10 by 10? 

 MR. ORZECH:  Sure, yup. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: And, then does that 10 by 10 include the coup or is 

that exclusive? 
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 MR. ORZECH:  No.  That would be extra. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 MR. ORZECH:  I don’t have a print. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That’s okay. We are just sort of asking. 

 Okay. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I don’t really have questions.  Just sort of going 

over the -– 

 MR. GWOREK:  And, your whole yard is fenced in?  Your neighbors 

have a fence and you have fence, as well? 

 MR. ORZECH:  We have a vinyl fence all the way around and a chain 

link in the front. 

 THE CHAIR:  Where about is it going to be on the property?  Can 

you just point it out? 

 MR. ORZECH:  Yah.  It is going to go right in front of the 

swimming pool.  Right there (indicating). 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So, it will be centered on the property in 

front of the swimming pool. 

 MR. ORZECH:  Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 MS. ORZECH:  Can I ask a question? 

 THE CHAIR:  Please state your name and address for the record and 

you can, sure. 

 Are you speaking against it? 

 (Laughter) 

 MR. ORZECH:  I should be.  She’s the one who wants the chickens. 

 MS. ORZECH:  Lisa Orzech, 145 Edgewood Circle. 

 Now, he talked about putting a fence around the chicken coup.  

Now if at some point we didn’t want to put that fence around there 

because our yard is all fenced in, could we let them run loose in the 

yard. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  No.  It’s got to be an enclosure. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’s got to be an enclosure not more than 400 

square feet.  So, if your yard is more than 400 square feet, it would 

be no. 

 MS. ORZECH:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because if and when we approve it, we will put 

stipulations on for basically what you’ve told us and per the 

regulations. 

 MS. ORZECH:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, you’ll have to have the fence.  You’ll have to 

have the coup because that will be in the stipulations. 

 MS. ORZECH:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, if your desire is that we approve it with a 

fence not to exceed 400 feet, we could do that. 

 MR. GWOREK: It’s better than 10 by 10. 

 THE CHAIR:  If you wanted it bigger. 

 MR. ORZECH:  How many square feet is 10 by 10?  A hundred square 

feet? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  A hundred. 

 MR. ORZECH:  And, what are we asking for? 

 MR. GWOREK: You are allowed 400. 

 MR. ORZECH:   All right, we’ll go with --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, we would say 400, but that would be inclusive 

of the coup. 

 MR. ORZECH:  Okay, that’s fine.  I have a big German Shepard.  

So, they will be in a fenced area. 

 MS. ORZECH:  But I’m just saying if they happen to get out, am I 

going to get in trouble if they’re --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, you could. 

 MS. ORZECH:  I’ll clip their wings.  They won’t be able to fly. 

 THE CHAIR:  If someone reports it to the zoning enforcement 

officer they’re running around your yard, yes, you will be in trouble. 

 Okay? 
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 MS. ORZECH:  I hear you. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  You’re welcome. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL 6332A, Application of Ryan Kelly for a 3,000 sq. ft. 

lot area variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 34 Williams Street & 40 Matthews Street (Parcel C) 

property of Ryle Builders LLC in an R-12 zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  They have requested their final tabling and 

decision to be made at the next meeting. 

 THE CHAIR: So, they have on more meeting to go? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   

 Can we have a motion to continue the public hearing on this one? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Make a motion to continue the public hearing on 

#6332A for a final continuance to our next meeting on the 24
th
. 

 MR. ROGERS:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 

7:23 o’clock, p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6341A, application of JC Customs for a 5.6’ side 

yard setback variance for garage addition under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 1131 West Center Street, property of Mark 

J. Palmieri, in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Public hearing continued. 
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 B. APPEAL #6342A, application of Lisa Orzech for a special 

exception to allow a family flock of chickens (5) under Sections 3-

01.31B & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 145 Edgewood Circle, 

property of Lisa A & Michael R. Orzech, in an R-20@5 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6342A with conditions. 

Conditions: 

 1. That there be no more than five chickens. 

 2. No roosters. 

 3. That the fenced area and the enclosure be at least 30 feet 

from each boundary and at least 100 feet from the street. 

 4. That it be located behind the house. 

 5. That the enclosure that is approved is 4 by 6 feet with a 

fenced area not to exceed 400 feet inclusive on the enclosure. 

 Mr. Rogers seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented it is a fairly routine request. 

 (Motion passed 4 to 0 on a roll call vote.) 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL 6332A, Application of Ryan Kelly for a 3,000 sq.ft. 

lot area variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 34 Williams Street & 40 Matthews Street (Parcel C) 

property of Ryle Builders LLC in an R-12 zone. 

 Item continued during the public hearing. 

 

 

MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS   /   NEW BUSINESS 

 Mr. Lavallee indicated there are five new applications and two 

continuances for the next meeting. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. Rogers made a motion to adjourn.   Mr. O’Keefe seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:25 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

 

    Robert Salka, Chairman 

 

   


